Hamilton Board of Health                                                                                                                Meeting Minutes                                                                                                                                      Tuesday November 14, 2023                                                                                                                             COA Building                                                                                                                                              299 Bay Rd., S. Hamilton, MA

Members Present:   David Smith, Chairman; Dr. Giselle Perez; Jean E. Ramsey, MD MPH                                          
Others Present:  Dennis Palazzo (Director of Health), Joyce Redford (Director Mass. Tobacco Initiative), Judith Ryan (Hamilton Public Health Nurse)
Call to order:  meeting was called to order at 5:00pm
Approval of Minutes: September 12, 2023 minutes were approved unanimously; October 10, 2023 minutes approved unanimously 

Green Burials on Private Property: The Board agreed in principle that anyone wishing to conduct a private burial must comply with all State guidelines as well as guidelines approved by the Board at the March 23, 2023 meeting.  Dr. Ramsey presented additional information about green burials informing all that only three states prohibit green burials.  

Tobacco Regulations Update: Joyce Redford presented a draft of the upgraded regulation she compiled to the Board for their comments and questions. The Board was informed that this draft is more in line with guidelines provided by the Commonwealth for local regulations and included the option to increase penalties at the discretion of the Board.  
Motion: A motion was made and seconded to accept the guidelines from North Shore/Cape Ann Tobacco Control Policy Program and move the process to a public hearing of the draft regulations restricting the sale of tobacco to minors. Approved unanimously
 A public hearing will be held with the intent to inform the community and receive comments especially on the following key points: prohibiting smoking in bars and adult-only establishments.
Tabled until the next meeting was a plan to develop a training component to be added to the regulation, which will address the proper procedures for assessing the results of audits in the event of a violation 
Palazzo will communicate with Town Council for their approval of specific language in the draft of the updated regulation.                                                                                                               

Private Well Regulation/Permitting: The Board was informed that Peter Mirandi continues working with the Region 3D Public Health Emergency Preparation Coalition to collect more regional data. The health agent for the Town of Manchester by the Sea has emerged as a leader in this updating of private well regulations. The intent is to present to the Board a draft regulation with inclusive comments and procedures from across the region. 

Betterment Septic Loan Program/Financial Assistance: (This item was tabled from last meeting)                                                                                     
Background:  The State sponsored Betterment Septic Loan Program needed a 2/3 approval at Town Meeting for implementation of the program. Jean Ramsey thought there was a positive reception at the 9/5/23 Special Town Meeting where the warrant article was approved 91 to 4. There were no concerns and all questions were answered with a favorable response. 
This year Heather Ford received two requests for aid; the Health Dept. received an additional two requests for aid. In addition to the Betterment Septic Loan Program, a second option allows Mass Housing programs to process applications with no interaction from the Heath Dept. or the Town. 
The implementation process for the Betterment Septic Loan Program will be completed by the Health Department. This will include the development of procedures and forms for application and applicant approval, 

Public Health Nurse Report: Judith Ryan reported 
4 cases of Lyme Disease, 10 cases of COVID, 1 case of tuberculosis 
She completed two Flu Clinics with 107 residents vaccinated plus 4 homebound residents
The H/W schools flu clinic is scheduled for 11/15/23
Judith led a discussion regarding the continuation of Town sponsored flu clinics.
[bookmark: _GoBack]Motion:  The Hamilton Board of Health shall continue to support vaccination clinics to be run by the Health Dept. and to maintain the Revolving Fund for said purpose.  The motion was made and seconded. Approved unanimously
Motion to adjourn at 6:34 – passed without objection

